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February 20, 2020 

The Honorable Shane E. Pendergrass, Chair 
Health and Government Operations Committee 
Room 241 House Office Building 
6 Bladen St. 
Annapolis, MD 21401 

Re: Letter of Support - House Bill 1329 -Maryland Health Benefit Exchange - Establishment of 

Small Business Health Insurance Subsidies Program 

Dear Chair Pendergrass, 

The Maryland Health Benefit Exchange (MHBE) respectfully submits this letter of support for 
House Bill (HB) 1329 - Maryland Health Benefit Exchange-Establishment of Small Business Health 
Insurance Subsidies Program. HB 1329 would require the MHBE to establish and implement a Small 
Business Health Insurance Subsidies Program to provide subsides to employers purchasing health 
insurance offered on the Small Business Health Options Program (SHOP) Exchange. 

The Small Business Health Options Program (SHOP) was implemented by the Affordable Care 
Act (ACA) in 2010 for employers who want to provide health and/or dental insurance to their employees. 
The ACA also established a tax credit available to plans that purchase employee coverage through SHOP, 
to help lower the cost of employee coverage. A firm may only claim the credit for 2 years, and must meet 
certain criteria to be eligible for the credit1

: 

• Have fewer than 25 full time-equivalent (FTE) employees for a taxable year
• Pay an average annual salary of less than $55,000 per FTE
• Contribute at least 50 percent towards employee-only health insurance premiums

Even with the availability of a federal tax credit, SHOP enrollment in Maryland, and nationally, 
has remained low. While the Congressional Budget Office originally estimated that 4 million people 
would enroll in SHOP nationwide by 2017, only 232,698 individuals had enrolled by the end of the 
projected year.2 In Maryland, only 140 different active groups are currently participating, with only 748
covered lives as of December 2019.3

Over the last year, MHBE has engaged with small employers to understand how we could better 
help them offer coverage to their employees. One issue that small employers raised is that they face cash 
flow issues, and financial assistance available on a monthly basis, rather than through a yearly tax credit, 
would be more helpful. MHBE is developing a State Innovation Waiver application to the federal 
government to allow the State to administer the federal small business healthcare tax credit subsidy to 
small businesses as a monthly premium payment. HB 1329 would establish the framework for MHBE to 

1 ACA §1421; 26 USC§ 45R(d)(l) 
2
CMS. (May 15, 2017). The Future of SHOP. 

3 MHBE SHOP Enrollment Data (2019) 
















































